
Beneficial Effects of
a Dietary
Approaches to Stop
Hypertension Eating
Plan on Features of
the Metabolic
Syndrome

Response to Azdbakht et al.

W e read with interest the article by
Azdbakht et al. (1), showing that
a nutritional approach based on

a Dietary Approaches to Stop Hyperten-
sion (DASH) diet reduced the prevalence
of the syndrome by about one-third. This
study adds to the mounting evidence that
fighting metabolic and cardiovascular
disease with diet is possible (2). As the
DASH diet is very similar to the Mediter-
ranean diet, these results confirm in the
short term (6 months) previous findings
obtained over a longer period of time (24
months) (3). The authors did a fine job
obtaining such a significant weight loss
(13 kg on the average in the weight-
control arm and 15 kg on the average in
the DASH arm), as the change in body
weight expected with a program of inten-
sive lifestyle changes may be less impres-
sive (�6.7 � 7.9 kg at 12 months) (3).
Perhaps one would have expected a larger
resolution of features of the metabolic
syndrome in the weight-control arm
(19% resolution). To give more strength
to their work, the authors should also
comment on some inconsistency in Table
2. Fasting blood glucose (FBG) was only 3
mg/dl at baseline in the control group
(obviously a mistake); however, it seems
difficult to imagine that the DASH diet
increased FBG by 15 and 8 mg/dl on the
average at 6 months (men and women), as
in the RESULTS section the opposite is stated
(obviously a mistake). As the table seems
imprecise (the reason why values for men
are reported as median and for women as
mean is unclear), the authors should also
check the huge SD of basal FBG. Lastly,
there is an important thing missing: the
starting and posttreatment quantity of en-
ergy consumed by participants is not re-
ported, leaving the reader to assume that
all subjects in both arms ate a diet with 500
kcal less than their caloric needs, without
any check. The findings of Azdbakht et al.
(1) confirm that diet is at least equivalent
to drugs in reducing the prevalence of the
metabolic syndrome (3–5).
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W e thank Esposito and Giugliano
(1) for their attention to our
study, in which we showed the

beneficial effects of a Dietary Approaches
to Stop Hypertension (DASH) eating pat-
tern on components of the metabolic syn-

drome (2). DASH diet is similar to the
Mediterranean diet; both have high levels
of fiber and isoflavones and a large num-
ber of low–glycemic index foods such as
vegetables and whole grains (3,4). We
agree with Esposito and Giugliano that in
the short term, our study (2) confirms the
results reported by them previously (3).
However, we discussed differences be-
tween DASH and Mediterranean diet in
the CONCLUSIONS section of our study (2).

We reported a 13-kg weight reduc-
tion in the weight-reducing diet and a 15-
kg reduction in the DASH diet (2). As it
had been mentioned in the RESEARCH DE-
SIGN AND METHODS section of our study,
subjects on both weight-reducing diet
and DASH diet ate 500 kcal less than their
caloric needs. Despite intensive lifestyle
changes in the study by Esposito et al. (3),
patients did not consume a diet with 500
calories less than their needs. However,
the patients reduced dietary caloric intake
(if needed) by 170 kcal in the intervention
group.

Regarding Esposito and Giugliano’s
expectation about the larger resolution of
features of the metabolic syndrome in the
weight-reducing diet, it should be kept in
mind that the metabolic syndrome is a
constellation of risk factors (high blood
pressure, lipid abnormalities, and ele-
vated blood glucose). Although the
amount of weight reduction in the
weight-reducing diet and DASH group in
our study was not significantly different,
the decrement of the prevalence of the
metabolic syndrome in the DASH and the
weight-reducing group was significantly
different (�35 vs �19%, P � 0.05).
Therefore, the nutrient content of the
DASH diet may be important. The DASH
diet has larger amounts of dairy and cal-
cium that are inversely related to the met-
abolic syndrome and its components (5).
Also, its sodium content is restricted,
which could regulate blood pressure.
Some studies (6) also have shown no sig-
nificant effect of weight-reducing diet on
some metabolic risks.

Unfortunately, Table 2 in our study
(2) has some inconsistencies due to a typ-
ing error in the fasting blood glucose
(FBG) values in women (the last row).
The baseline FBG in the control group
was actually 93 mg/dl and in the DASH
group 91 and 86 mg/dl after 3 and 6
months, respectively. As it has been stated
in Fig. 2, DASH diet decreased FBG by 15
and 8 mg/dl in men and women, respec-
tively. By correcting the mentioned typing
error, there would be a logical SD in FBG.
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The variables did not have normal distri-
butions in men but were normally distrib-
uted in women; this is the reason we have
reported medians in men and means in
women.

Regarding the amount of energy con-
sumed by subjects, the baseline energy
intake in the control, weight-reducing
diet, and DASH groups was 2,023, 2,009,
and 2,017 kcal/day, respectively. After 6
months, the corresponding energy in-
takes were 1,997, 1,573, and 1,549 kcal,
respectively. It had been mentioned in the
RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODS section that
we prescribed a diet with 500 kcal less
than caloric needs in the weight-reducing
and DASH groups, and we checked the
subjects’ intake by means of dietary
records for 3 days in a month. Nutrients
and food group values that have been
shown in Table 1 are based on a 2,000-
kcal diet; therefore, we could not report
the mean of the energy intake in this
Table.

Finally, our study (2) and that of Es-
posito et al. (3) showed that diet could be
an important factor in the prevention or

treatment of the metabolic syndrome.
However, the effects of a DASH diet on
metabolic risks need to be compared with
those of other diets (e.g., Mediterranean
diet) in future studies.
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